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THE TRAFFORD COLLEGE GROUP
 Minutes of the Meeting of the Curriculum & Quality Committee

held on Thursday 8 November 2018 at 5.30 pm
in the Boardroom at Trafford College 

	Present:


	Sarah Drake

Lesley Davies

Lutumba Mbala
Margaret James

Glad Capewell
Graham Luccock

Glynis Brown

	(Chairperson)
(Principal and Chief Executive Officer)
(Student Governor)

(Senior Tutor and Co-opted Member)


	In Attendance:
	Barry Watson 

James Scott 
Alex Fau- Goodwin

Helen Wood

Mark Harris

Tristan Edwards

Jane Keys

Carl Miles
Ed Lavin
Emma Goodlet

Andrea Bennett
	(Corporation Secretary)

(Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Campus Principal)

(Assistant Principal Stockport, Stretford & UA92)

(Assistant Principal Altrincham)

(Dean of Higher Education)

(Director of Quality)

(Director of Apprenticeships)

(Director of Marketing)

(Deputy Student Governor)

(Assistant Principal 16-18 Study Programmes)

(Director of Finance and Strategy)




	Minute No
	

	
	The Chairperson welcomed the Assistant Principal 16-18 Study Programmes the Student Governor (LM) and Deputy Student Governor (EL) to their first meeting of the Curriculum & Quality Committee, and members and managers introduced themselves to each other.


	GC&Q/41/18
	Election of  Vice Chairperson for the Academic Years 2018-2020

	
	

	
	The Chairperson sought nominations for the position of Vice Chairperson of the Committee for the Academic Year 2018-2020.

Glynis Brown was the sole nomination and it was unanimously resolved that she be elected as Vice Chairperson of the Committee for the period outlined.
Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GC&Q/42/18
	Apologies for Absence

	
	

	
	The Corporation Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Zoe Killis, Maureen Wilkins and Val Dixon.
It was noted that Joan Scott (Director of Adult Learning) was not able to attend the meeting.

	
	

	GC&Q/43/18
	Declaration of Direct or Indirect Interest in any of the following items

	
	

	
	There were no declarations of either direct or indirect interest in any of the meeting’s business items.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	GC&Q/44/18
	Minutes of the  Curriculum & Quality Committee Meeting held on 20 June 2018

	
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting were approved and accepted as a correct account of the meeting’s proceedings subject to the addition of the minute number being added to the Higher Education update.
Action: Corporation Secretary

	
	

	GC&Q/45/18
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	

	
	The Chairperson advised that she had discussed the actions arising from the last meeting with the Corporation Secretary and had confirmed that the actions had either been completed or were on the agenda to be considered at the meeting.

It was noted that the following matters arising had not been confirmed and the Chairperson  asked the relevant manager to update the Committee concerning the actions as follows:

	
	

	
	i) 
	GC&Q/23/18 – Matters Arising from the Minutes – Bespoke CPD Centre STEM Campus
The Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Campus Principal (VPCQP) advised that an area in the Library at the Stretford Campus had been designated as a CPD area and that it was expected that the necessary work would be undertaken by the end of the Autumn Term 2018.
He also advised of the actions that were being undertaken at the Stockport Campus to support a similar facility.
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	
	

	
	ii) 
	GC&Q/23/18 – Matters Arising from the Minutes – Higher Education Update Spring 2018/ L3 Programmes Progression

The Committee had a discussion in relation to the take-up position in respect to offers for the academic year 2018/2019 for Higher Education provision L3 programmes. The dean of HE undertook to email the up to date position to members.

Action: Dean of Higher Education

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	
	

	
	iii) 
	GC&Q/23/18 – Matters Arising from the Minutes – Marketing Key Performance Indicators

In answer to a question raised by a member the Director of Marketing advised of the actions that were to be undertaken in respect of reputational issues particularly with regard to Stockport College. The Principal also advised the Committee of the actions that were being undertaken with local MP’s and politicians which would raise the profile and reputational standing of the Group.

There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	
	

	
	iv) 
	GC&Q/24/18- Quality Improvement Plan 2017/2018 – May Progress Report

In answer to a question raised by a member the VPCQP advised that the conversion rates were not as yet available but as soon as they were he would email them out to members.

Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Campus Principal

	
	
	

	
	
	A member asked what the up to date position was with regard to draft Teaching Learning and Assessment Strategy.

In discussion it was agreed that this issue would be discussed with the relevant Link Governors.

Action: Director of Quality

	
	
	

	
	v) 
	GC&Q/27/18 – Customer Complaints Report 2017/2018  –  Outstanding Matters
The Director of Quality (DQ) confirmed that both outstanding complaints had now been satisfactorily resolved and reported through the Leadership Team which was duly noted.


	
	vi) 
	GC&Q/32/18- Blended Learning Update 2017/2018 and Blended Learning Strategy 2018/2019.

The Director of Quality confirmed that the approach to English and Maths had been included in the Blended Learning Strategy together with Engineering, and Higher Education. He also advised of the Blended Learning approach to Teaching, Learning and Assessment which was duly noted.

	
	
	

	
	vii) 
	GC&Q/34/18 – Annual Student Exclusion Report 2017/2018 – Impact of GROW plans
The VPCQP advised that the management team were now more closely monitoring performance through the GROW Plans process and that compared to last year the impact on retention rates had been positive. He advised that he would provide a full impact measure report when the hard data was available.
Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/ Campus Principal

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	
	

	
	viii) 
	GC&Q/38/18 – Curriculum Restructure Update
In answer to a question raised by a member the VPCQP advised that a 12 month Interim appointment had been made to the Head of Studies to Hairdressing and Beauty.
He further advised that the SEN (ALS) position had been filled through the transfer of the duties to the Head of Pastoral Support and that some of her duties had been backfilled in order to support the transition.
There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	
	

	
	There were no other matters raised by members arising from the minutes and it was resolved that they be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/46/18
	Achievement Rates 2017/2018

	
	

	
	The VPCSP presented a report which provided the Committee with an overview of the achievement outcomes for Learners in 2017/2018 and highlighted areas for improvement.

The information in the report included an overall summary of classroom based subjects by level and by qualification type. The report also separated the data for the Trafford and Stockport Colleges and the VPCQP commented that the main issues arising from the outcomes for each of the Colleges were as follows:

Trafford College

· Trafford had maintained the same level of headline performance for all ages, 16-18 and 19+ and, Level 1 achievement rates remained slightly below the national position
· For Adults, the only Level below national benchmark  was Level 4, which predominantly consisted of AAT and is based on a small number of starts 
· The A Level and AS Level position against national is misleading due to the 17/18 outcomes being based on 2 year linear programmes 
· Adult “other regulated” was 5% below national and that the lower rates were spread across a number of areas including: accounting, community learning and hairdressing. 
· In terms of actual curriculum areas, most areas had maintained high performance or improved. However, Building Services and Motor Vehicle are areas for improvement. 
· Although the adult rates were high overall, there is underperformance in a number of business training areas (non-apprenticeship provision) and that these were Professional Studies, Childcare and Sport. 
· There had been significant improvement in the achievement rates for Engineering and Travel & Tourism which were the two main areas of concern in 2016/17. 
· In terms of subcontracted provision, the overall achievement at Flixton Girl’s School is very low at 65% which was due to the impact of retention between year 1 and 2. The VPCQP commented that for 18/19, this would be a much stronger position and that other performance measures such as value-added were good. 
Stockport College 

· Headline achievement rates for Stockport were now in line with national for all ages and adults and that the achievement rates for young people had significantly improved compared to 20116/2017 by 10% points, although this was still slightly below the national position. 

· The main issue for young people is functional skills The VPCQP advised that the low results on these qualifications had impacted on the Level 1 rates. 

· Most vocational areas had improved, in many cases significantly so. However, Construction, although improved, was still too low. 

· For adults, maths and English in terms of GCSE and Foundation Studies were below national benchmarks and had declined compared to the year previous in the case of GCSE. 

· A number of adult courses in the “other regulated” category were also an issue which included Accountancy and Hair & Beauty. 

· Access to Higher Education had also declined significantly on the year previous and was now below the national benchmark.

The VPCQP also advised of the headline position for the Trafford College Group by age group with comparators with 2016/2017 and General FE Colleges (GFE). The Committee was pleased to note that the performance for all age ranges was above all the national GFE outcomes.

Members discussed a number of issues arising from the report as follows :

· It was disappointing to see that Access to Higher Education performance had reduced and a member asked what the reasons were for the dip in performance. The VPCQP advised that the retention rates were disappointing and that some of the issues related to mental health matters. He advised that the Group leaders were looking at how they support adults at this level of provision. He further added that the achievement rates for Access to Higher Education were 15% above the nation benchmark rate. The Principal commented that there were a number of complex factors relating to this and it was important that the Group looked at the broad picture to understand the triggers that impacted on retention, whether they are finance, care needs, timings or course delivery aspects .A member commented that it might be appropriate to consider support through on line delivery.
· A member commented that the achievement and progression at Stockport had been remarkable and commended all those involved in securing the improvements.

· The Assistant Principal Stretford and Stockport advised the Committee that with regard to the Trades curricular areas the retention rates had been impacted by students leaving for employment or taking on an apprenticeship and that this should be seen as a positive outcome . He further advised that 7 students had left for employment with Toyota.

There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/47/18
	Student Governors Report

	
	

	
	The Student Governor and Deputy Student Governor provided the Committee with a verbal report which outlined why they had stood for the various positions and what their aspirations for the roles were.
The report was welcomed by the Committee and the Chairperson commented that they would produce their first Student Governors report at the next meeting.
Action: Student Governors

	
	

	GC&Q/48/18
	Student Attendance Review

	
	

	
	The VPCSP presented a report which provided members with the up to date Student Attendance headline data for the academic Year 2018/2019.
The report also provided details of attendance rates by curriculum areas with comparators for the 2016/2017 Academic Year. 

The data was provided for both Trafford and Stockport Colleges with Maths and English attendance shown separately. With regard to English and Maths the VPCQP advised that the up to date performance data was as follows 
                             English – Stockport 73%, Trafford 81%

                             Maths – Stockport 71%, Trafford 79%.

The VPSCP provided the Committee with an overview of the process that is in place to support attendance across the Group. He particularly advised concerning the refocus on the Progress Tutor role, the more constructive approach to dealing with non-attendance through the Learner Improvement Plans, the focus on attendance of young people in Maths and English and the  Active Dash Board system which had led to closer scrutiny of attendance and swifter intervention as required. 
The VPCSP advised that the main issues arising from the data were as follows:

· Attendance rates for the Group at headline level were in line with last year’s rates. 
· The most pressing issue continued to be some of the Construction Trades areas at Stockport College. The VPCQP advised that these were being closely monitored by the Assistant Principals / Heads of Study and there was additional support in place through the Pastoral Support Tutors (PST) with the Lead PST working closely with the area. 
· Once the new Dashboards were set up for the Group, the Leadership Team would also closely monitor the attendance of different groups of students and agree appropriate actions where necessary.
The VPCSP also advised of the actions that the Principal and himself were taking to address student attendance which included meetings with students in those areas where there appeared to be an issue e.g. Construction. 

Members raised a number of issues arising from the report as follows:
· The Student Governor raised the issue concerning students not being provided with support to improve their grades in at GCSE English or Maths when they had already achieved a pass grade. The VPCQP advised of the reasons for the Group approach to this but undertook to look at reviewing the position for those students who needed to improve their grades for valid reasons. 
Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality/Campus Principal

In discussion it was agreed that regular meetings between the Principal, student governors and deputy student governor should be established.
Action: Corporation Secretary
· Actions in relation to students whose attendance was below 75%. The VPCQP advised of the actions that are taken to support students whose attendance was not to the required level. He also outlined the different recording processes that had historically taken place at both Colleges and was of the view that, once the data had been sorted improvement in the attendance figures at Stockport would be evidenced.
There were no other issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/49/18
	Post Induction Student Survey

	
	

	
	The DQ presented a report which detailed the outcomes from the Post Induction Survey for the Academic Year 2018/2019.
The report provided the Committee with the following information for both Trafford and Stockport Colleges:

· Total responses to the survey.
· Overall satisfaction rates.
· Satisfaction rates by department (highest and lowest).
· Satisfaction rates within questions (lowest and highest).
· Equality and Diversity overview.
The DQ advised that the management actions that had been initiated arising from the survey were as follows :

· Responses to all questions by Course Team and by campus had been forwarded to all Heads of Studies to action/comment in their Team Improvement Plans for 2018/2019. 
· The first Student Leadership Team meeting (Stockport Campus) was held 17 October 2018 where questions were asked around:

· Why would some learners not recommend the Group?
· How are English and maths classes going?

· Have students got settled timetables?
· Altrincham and Stretford Campus Student Leadership Team meetings were scheduled for 14 and 21 November 2018.
· Promotional posters had gone up in all 3 campuses displaying positive messages from the Induction Survey.
In answer to a question from a member the DQ advised that were no benchmark comparators for the data and in discussion it was agreed that the data in future should be presented in a more user friendly way.

Action: Director of Quality

The Committee also had a general discussion in relation to provision at the Woodley Sports Centre and what actions could be taken with SMBC to make the provision work.

Action: Vice Principal Curriculum & Quality / Campus Principal

	
	

	
	There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.


	GC&Q/50/18
	Marketing Key Performance Indicator Report

	
	

	
	The Marketing Director presented a report which provided the Committee with the performance against the following Marketing Key Performance Indicators for the period August 2018 – October 2018.
· Footfall including Higher and Further Education Open Events, campaign costs. The Director commented that the attendance at the H.E. event was poor despite a heavy marketing spend compared to last year and the approach to the matter would need to be considered. 
He further added that all the footfall data was not yet in due to other priorities for MIS but early indications were that, for FE, they were up at both campuses compared to last year.
· Effectiveness (Website) and Social Media. It was noted that there was an upward trend in visitors to the website but that the bounce rate was too high. It was advised that the data was Stockport College only. The Student Governor raised the issue of the use of Social media with students and commented that the Group should have an approach that follows the audience. In discussion it was agreed that the issue be discussed at the Student Leadership Team meeting.
Action: Directors of Quality & Marketing
· Public Relations. The Director advised that performance was tracking as expected and that open rates for internal newsletters were quite low. He advised that this would be monitored with a report on the recommendations to be considered by Leadership team before Christmas.
· Customer Service. It was advised that the changes to the phone menu structure had increased the ability of callers to speak to someone and reduced the number of calls going to voice mail but that the there was still a high number of calls be abandoned or going to voice mail which was being addressed.
· Schools Liaison. It was advised that performance was tracking as expected and the Director advised of the on-going actions to improve and maintain performance. It was noted that the Trafford 6th Form Brochure had been well received. A member asked if the KPI’s relate to only the schools that let the Group in and was advised that the Group targeted those schools that were likely to achieve positive outcomes from learners. The Committee also discussed the impact of the new Inspection Framework in relation to this.
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/51/18
	Progress Against Targets in Business Plan 2018/19 for Strategic Objectives 1-5

	
	

	
	The VPCQP advised the Committee that, due to the changes in the Strategic Priorities recently approved by the Board, the Key Performance Indicators in relation to the Business Plan 2018/2019 and three year Strategic Plan would be monitored by the Board of the Corporation in future.
There were no issues raised by members arising from the update and it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/52/18
	Careers Education, Information Advice and Guidance Strategy 2018- 2021

	
	

	
	The VPCQP presented a report which presented a draft strategy in respect of Careers Education, Information, Advice and Guidance (CEIAG).

The report also included a Careers Programme which had been developed to provide information for young people, parents/carers, employers and other keys stakeholders and included details of activities that would take place prior to course commencement, on programme and support for progression.
 It was advised that the Strategy had been approved by the Board of the Corporation at its meeting on 3 October 2018 and was presented to the Committee for a more detailed discussion around the issues arising from the strategy and the careers programme for 2018/2019.

The VPCQP reminded members that the Strategy has been developed in response to the increasing importance attached to CEIAG by both the Department for Education and Ofsted. He further advised that the government had commissioned the Gatsby Foundation to develop a framework for high quality CEIAG and the result of this had been the 8 Gatsby Benchmarks which schools and colleges are required to fully implement by the end of 2020.

The report provided members with details of the 8 Gatsby Benchmarks and the VPCQP informed the Board that the lead governor for CEIAG was GL.  
It was noted that the Group had also developed a CEIAG Strategy Group which would report into Leadership and the Curriculum and Quality Committee and whose purpose was to monitor the implementation of the strategy and the progress against the milestone targets. 
Members raised a number of issues arising from the report as follows :

· Were the aspirations with regard to providing learners with information about other providers achievable? The VPCQP confirmed that they would have to be and that the Dean of H.E and other managers were working to ensure the position is managed.

· How would the Group improve the benchmarking in relation to targeted support for Vulnerable and Disadvantaged people? The VPCQP advised that there were 8 Benchmarks through to 2020 and they would have to be achieved as they would be a condition of funding.
·  How would the Group achieve the target of 100% of young people to have at least 1 careers guidance interview as part of their programme of study? The VPQCP advised that it was not possible to achieve in 2018/2109 with the Group having 3500 learners and advised of the actions that would be taken for the target to be achieved by 2020/2021.The VPCQP also advised the Committee of the initiative of the Greater Manchester Bridge Project and discussions that would be had with the Careers Enterprise Adviser with regard to the Self- assessment Tool, the results of which would be contained in an action plan which would be embedded in the Quality Improvement Plan .
· What would be the impact on the Group of the Greater Manchester Portal? The VPCQP advised that this was in its early stages and it was too early at the moment to tell.
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and, after due discussion and consideration, it was resolved that it be noted.

	
	

	GC&Q/53/18
	Review of Quality Assurance Policy 2018/2019

	
	

	
	The DQ presented a report which enabled the Committee to review the Group’s Quality Assurance Policy for the academic Year 2018/2019.
 The DQ advised the Committee that it was the scope of the Policy to:

· Create and maintain high standards and performance for teaching, learning and assessment.
· Implement a system of assessment and review that is part of the student entitlement.

· Undertake a system of team review and evaluation that utilises quantitative and   qualitative data to improve the quality of teaching, learning and assessment.

· Report to the Leadership Team any programmes that have retention or achievement rates below the national benchmark, where available. 
· Survey the views of students, parents/guardians of new students and employers to inform action by managers to improve the quality of teaching, learning and assessment. Require all submissions for new courses to be subjected to an internal validation panel before submission to Higher Education Institutions/Awarding Organisations.

· Require all reports from Higher Education Institutions/Awarding Organisations to be logged and monitored.

· Require the quality systems and practice of partner organisations to reflect the specific requirements of the College Group.

· Produce an annual self-assessment report that provides judgements against the CIF and grades all curriculum areas.

· Produce an annual quality improvement plan, which addresses the key issues identified in the annual self-assessment report.                                                                                             

In the specific case of FE programmes:

· Ensure programmes meet the guidance provided by the Common Inspection Framework (CIF) April 2018. 
In the specific case of HE programmes:

· Ensure the process meets the contractual requirements of HEI partners.

· Ensure programmes meet the guidance provided by the revised UK Quality Code which was developed by QAA on behalf of the UK Standing Committee for Quality Assessment (UKSCQA), in consultation with the higher education sector. The Expectations and Practices of the Code were published in March 2018. The full Code, including the advice and guidance, is scheduled for publication in November 2018.
Members raised a number of issues arising from the report as follows:

· Is there a matrix that supports the Policy to detail its timings and implementation? The DQ advised that the Policy was supported by the Annual Quality Cycle which he undertook to send to members.

Action: Director of Quality
· How would the Group monitor the quality of sub contracted provision? The DQ advised of the processes that were in place and that the monitoring of sub contracted provision takes place on a monthly basis.

· How would governors be assured that Health Checks are in the quality cycle? The DQ advised of the process of audit that ensures that this activity takes place.
There were no other specific issues raised by members arising from the report and, after due discussion and consideration, it was resolved that the Quality Assurance Policy 2018/2019 be recommended to the Board of the Corporation for approval.
Action: Board of the Corporation

	
	

	GC&Q/54/18
	Teaching, Learning and Assessment Update

	
	

	
	The Director of Quality (DQ) provided the Committee with a tabled update in respect the Teaching, Learning and Assessment report for the period September- November 2018.
The update covered the following matters:

· CPD activities and programme with an overview for each Campus. The report also provided the Committee with an overview of the research areas that would be undertaken during the Autumn Term 2018.
· Process of Observations including developmental observations, Stockport legacy formal observations and observation for new staff after development observations.
· Learning Walks activity by department.
· Observations undertaken by FE Associates within Curriculum Reviews. The update also advised the Committee of the actions that would be initiated in respect of staff who receive below expectation judgements. The other areas for review which would be all concluded by 31 January 2019.
· Outcomes from the external review of Apprenticeship provision. It was noted that the initial outcome would be that teaching and learning at the Group was good and in some cases exceeded expectations. In discussion it was agreed that the full outcome report would be presented to the Committee at its next meeting.
Action: Director of Quality
Other than clarification on the dates for Learning Walks there were no other specific issues raised by members arising from the report and, after due discussion and consideration, it was resolved that the report be noted.



	
	

	GC&Q/55/18
	Higher Education Provision Update 

	
	

	
	The DHE presented a report which updated the Committee in respect of the Groups Higher Education provision.
The report provided members with an update on HE performance in relation to the following matters:

· Summary of Student Outcomes 2017-2018 with targets for 2018/2019. The Dean Advised that final documents had been submitted to the Office of Students as part of the registration process and that further work around assurances needed to be provided in relation to Governance and Management.

· Teaching Excellence Framework. The DHE advised that the TEF award was due to expire in June 2019. In answer to a members question regarding the level of award the Group would submit for the Dean advised that this would be reviewed upon receipt of the initial TEF year 4 data.
· Student Induction Survey. The Dean commented that the outcomes to the survey had been good but that the response rate had been poor. The Dean outlined to the Committee the actions that would be taken in order to seek to improve the response rates going forward.

· Curriculum Developments. The details relating to partnership approval with Sheffield Hallam University were noted.
· Student Complaints. The Dean confirmed that no complaints had been received.
There were no further issues raised by members arising from the report and, after due consideration and discussion it was resolved that the report be noted.

	
	

	
	

	
	

	GC&Q/56/18
	Safeguarding, Vulnerable Adults & Looked After Children Update Report

	
	

	
	The Assistant Principal 16-19 Study Programmes (AP16-19) provided the Committee with an update report which detailed the key issues and actions arising with regard to the implementation of the Groups Safeguarding Children and Young Persons Policy.
The report provided Committee members with the following information:
· The number of students that the Group had supported during the year within a Child Protection Plan including details of the current active caseload in terms of safeguarding referrals for children under 18 years of age. It was advised that the profile was similar to previous years other than the increase in dealing with a wider number and range of Local Authorities.
· The number of students that the Group had in relation to Looked after Children and Leaving Care Leavers. This also included a breakdown of Looked after Children by Curriculum Department.
· The number of incidents reported including trend data.

· Safeguarding and Counselling referrals.

· Mental health data.

· Training Update.

In response to an issue raised by a member the AP16-19 advised that future reports would include data relating to employees who had not been cleared under DBS.

Action: Assistant Principal 16-19 Study Programmes
There were no other specific issues raised by members and, after due discussion and consideration, it was resolved that the report be noted.

	
	

	C&Q/57/18
	Any Other Business

	
	

	
	There were no matters raised under any other business.

	
	

	C&Q/58/18
	Date of Next Meeting

	
	

	
	It was agreed that the date of the next meeting would be held on Wednesday 6 March 2019 in the Boardroom at Trafford College.
Action: Corporation Secretary
The meeting closed at 7.46.pm
The Principal left the meeting at 6.30pm after the consideration of Agenda item 8.
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